TODI radically pragmatic

Credit Rating Agencies: Sending A Clear Signal

MICHAEL MANDEL JULY 2020

🋫 @ppi 📑 @progressivepolicyinstitute 📊 /progressive-policy-institute

MICHAEL MANDEL

JULY 2020

Credit Rating Agencies: Sending A Clear Signal

INTRODUCTION

The Covid-19 pandemic has sent the global economy and financial markets into an unprecedented crisis. The path of the downturn and recovery is difficult to discern. Some companies and nations are likely to survive and prosper, while others will struggle indefinitely.

In this context, bond markets will be looking to rating agencies to objectively assess the changing prospects of bond issuers, both private and public. Even the Federal Reserve is counting on the rating agencies—the Fed's own rules for which bonds it can purchase under the new Primary Market Corporate Credit Facility explicitly reference the ratings produced by major nationally recognized statistical rating organizations ("NRSRO").¹

Can the credit rating agencies be trusted to do a good job analyzing the credit prospects of borrowers in the downturn? Will the resulting rating actions balance the needs of investors, issuers, and the financial markets? Will ratings downgrades unnecessarily make the economic and financial situation worse?

Before the virus struck, two independent advisory committees at the SEC in the United States were in the process of examining the business and compensation models of credit rating agencies such as Moody's Investors Service and S&P Global. The issue was whether their "issuer pays" business model gives them an incentive to inflate the initial ratings of corporate bonds and other securities, or an incentive to slow-walk necessary ratings downgrades in

tough times. Several meetings were held at the SEC in 2019 and 2020 to discuss alternative compensation models that might not have the same conflicts of interest.

But despite these criticisms, the strengths of the current model of fixed income credit ratings built around transparency and reputation—are often overlooked.

The market for ratings for fixed income securities has developed a set of incentives and institutions that consistently produce strong signals that are useful for market participants, even in uncertain times.

This paper examines the pluses and minuses of the "issuer pays" model of credit ratings. The current model helps solve two information problems simultaneously. First, it's hard for financial intermediaries such as mutual funds and life insurance companies to assess all the different bonds that they might invest in. Second, it's difficult for individuals who trust their money to these financial intermediaries to monitor the soundness of their portfolios. Well-understood ratings by an independent rater address both problems.

We compare the issuer-pays to alternative models, such as "investor pays" and government-sponsored ratings. We conclude that despite potential conflict of interest problems, the "issuer pays" produces a stronger and less biased signal for market participants. We look back at the 2008-2009 financial crisis and see that ratings were inversely correlated with 10-year default frequencies even in the disrupted residential mortgage-backed securities (RMB) and collateralized debt obligation (CDO) markets, just as they should be. We also address the knotty question of "procyclicality"—whether the rating agencies are too lenient in good times and then compensate by being too tough when the credit market turns down. We look at the recent evidence and suggest that there's no reason to believe that the alternative business models do a better job than the "issuer pays" model in generating useful information in downturns.

We then set the business model and practices of the credit rating agencies in a broader context. In every part of the economy, the Information Age has made an exponentially increasing amount of data available to everyone. The difficult problem is extracting useful signals from the noise, especially when some market participants are actively taking advantage of opportunities to manipulate data, or to create false signals.

The credit ratings market, based on the issuer pays model, seems to have a way to consistently produce high quality and more accurate ratings that give strong and useful signals to market participants. Another benefit of independent credit rating agencies is that they set a global language – a global standard of comparison. This is especially important at times of stress, like now, when credit facilities need to be set up quickly.

Finally, we ask the important policy question of whether the "issuer pays" model provides any useful lessons for other areas of the economy struggling with extracting signal from noise, such as journalism and safety certification of new products.

BACKGROUND

Why do credit rating agencies exist? Whose interests do they serve? Bond issuers, from small companies to giants, sell a wide variety of fixed income securities. These are mostly bought by financial institutions such as banks, mutual funds, and insurance companies, who are functioning as financial intermediaries. For example, the 2019 financial accounts report from the Federal Reserve shows that out of the \$14 trillion in corporate bonds, only \$937 billion are held directly by U.S. households and nonprofits.² That's less than 7 percent. Households invest in corporate bonds indirectly, through financial intermediaries. They own shares in bond mutual funds, which in turn own corporate bonds. Or they have paid for life insurance, and the life insurance companies invest in turn in corporate bonds.

TABLE 1: WHO HOLDS CORPORATE BONDS, 2019

	BILLIONS OF DOLLARS	
Total corporate and foreign bonds	14,250	
Rest of the world	3,993	
Life insurance companies	3,119	
Mutual funds	2,359	
All other	2,233	
Private pension funds	981	
U.S. households and nonprofits	938	
Property-casualty insurance companies	628	

Data: Federal Reserve

Here is a schematic diagram that shows the flow of money supporting the fixed income markets. The role of the credit rating agencies is to help solve not one but two information problems. First, financial intermediaries like mutual funds and life insurance companies want to have some way of assessing the riskiness of the bonds they are buying from the issuers.



FIGURE 1. FLOW OF MONEY INTO FIXED INCOME MARKET

Households and other investors

Financial intermediaries Fixed income security issuer

Obviously they do their own analysis. But it's also helpful to have an independent source of ratings, since the issuer has an incentive to minimize potential risks.

In theory, financial intermediaries could do without the ratings agencies, if they are willing to put enough money into analyzing every bond. However, fully shifting the bond riskiness assessment to the financial intermediaries wouldn't solve and might even worsen the second information problem: The financial intermediaries buying the bonds have an incentive to understate the riskiness of their portfolio for households, other investors and regulators. Moreover, households and regulators generally do **not** have the resources to independently assess the riskiness of the portfolios of the financial intermediaries.

Most households and retail investors, of course, are not direct users of credit ratings. But

indirectly ratings provide guardrails for financial intermediaries such as life insurance companies, guiding which bonds they can invest in and reassuring buyers of life insurance policies that their money will be safe.

In effect, the ratings do double duty. They are used by the bond buyers to assess the riskiness of the bonds. In addition, they are used by households and regulators to assess the riskiness of the portfolios of the financial intermediaries as well. Any alternative to the current business model has to take into account both uses. (Figure 2).



FIGURE 2. THE ISSUER PAYS MODEL

HOW THE RATING PROCESS WORKS

Under the current model, the issuer of a bond pays the rating agency or agencies for the initial rating of a security, as well as ongoing ratings. Different rating agencies use different lettering schemes, but there is widespread agreement about what counts as investment grade bonds and what counts as speculative grade.

More precisely, the rating is an assessment that the bond can withstand a particular level of economic stress. For example, S&P lays out a chart that says that a AAA-rated bond can withstand a downturn on the level of the 1929 Great Depression.³

Unfortunately, no one, including the credit rating agencies, can forecast how deep the pandemic-related economic downturn can go. As it heads into 1929 territory, it's possible that some top-rated corporate bonds may default. Even under less stressful circumstances, the rating agencies cannot predict how the global economy or financial markets will perform.

Moreover, we can reasonably expect sectorspecific shocks that affect bonds in one sector differentially. For example, the current coronavirus crisis has the potential to cause significant downgrades of bonds issued by travel companies such as airlines and hotels. Meanwhile residential mortgage-backed bonds got hit hard during the 2008-09 financial crisis.

Given the unpredictability of the financial markets and the economy, the rating agencies can reasonably be expected to assess relative riskiness within a sector.

RATING IN 2006	PERCENTAGE DEFAULT BY 2016	
	RMB	CDO
Prime	22	19
High grade	46	26
Medium grade	68	40
Noninvestment grade	82	44

TABLE 2: TEN-YEAR PERFORMANCE OF 2006 RATINGS IN KEY SECTORS

RMB = residential mortgage-backed securities and *CDO* = collateralized debt obligation

Data: Ten-year outcome data reported to SEC as of 2016 by Moody's Investor Service and S&P Global

Table 2 is based on the performance summaries that the credit rating agencies are required to supply to the SEC annually. We looked at the tenyear period starting with 2006, the year before the financial crisis started, and focused on the performance of ratings issued for the RMB and CDO markets. These are two of the sectors that were disrupted the most in the 2008-09 financial crisis. We combined the data for Moody's and S&P Global.^{4,5}

We see that for these two important sectors, the rating on a security in 2006 is inversely correlated with the frequency of defaults 10 years later. The higher the initial rating, the lower the frequency of defaults.

THE FINANCIAL CRISIS OF 2008-09

Under the current model, the issuer of a bond pays the rating agency or agencies for the initial rating of a security, as well as ongoing ratings. Different rating agencies use different lettering schemes, but there is widespread agreement about what counts as investment grade bonds and what counts as speculative grade.⁶

In response, the Dodd-Frank Act of 2010 called for the SEC to study alternatives to the "issuer pays" business model, as well as other regulatory reforms. In addition, the Department of Justice, in combination with some state attorneys general, launched lawsuits accusing S&P and Moody's, in particular, of defrauding investors.

The lawsuit against S&P was settled in 2015, focusing on a small number of incidents where internal procedures weren't followed.⁷ A similar lawsuit against Moody's was settled in 2017, with the rating agency agreeing to do a better job following its published rating procedures.⁸ In neither case was there sufficient evidence for a finding of fraud.

POTENTIAL BIAS

The obvious bias in the issuer pays model is that the ratings agencies compete to offer issuers better ratings. To put it another way, an issuer can engage in "ratings shopping" by choosing to pay the agency that offers the higher rating.

But study after study has shown much less evidence of rating shopping than one might expect. Most bond buyers only want to invest in securities that are rated by multiple agencies. That means rating agencies are under less pressure to boost ratings.

It is true that among single-rated securities or tranches, there is evidence that bond issuers are choosing the agency that offers the higher rating, as one might expect. One study found that for mortgage backed securities, "outside of AAA, realized losses were much higher on single-rated tranches than on those with multiple ratings, and yields predict future losses for single-rated tranches but not for multi-rated ones."⁹

However, it turns out that bond buyers are not stupid. When they see a single-rated security, they are less likely to trust the rating than if it has been rated by multiple rating agencies. One 2019 study found that "bonds with upwardbiased ratings are more likely to be downgraded and default, but investors account for this bias and demand higher yields when buying these bonds."¹⁰

In other words, the combination of the rating and the number of raters—both publicly observable pieces of data—produces useful information for participants in the bond market. In other words, the bias is partly self-correcting.

MITIGATING THE BIAS

Still, it is clear that credit rating agencies face conflicts of interests, much like other participants in financial markets. Accounting auditors face pressure to give good grades to their clients. Investment banks face pressure to overstate the potential of the initial public offerings that they help bring to market. And even regulators face conflicts of interest, since a typical career path often leads out of government to the regulated industry.

Like these other institutions, internal controls at the rating agencies can help mitigate the bias towards higher ratings. That includes internal separation of sales and analysis, so that the people assigning a rating to a bond are not in direct contact with the issuer of the bond. In addition to internal controls, credit rating agencies are heavily regulated around the world. That includes annual exams in the U.S. by a regulator who has significant authority to take action if any violations occur—including revoking a credit rating agency's license to operate.

Even with these internal controls, though, the real mitigating institutions are transparency and reputation.

Transparency

The agencies assess the creditworthiness of the bonds according to published and detailed methodologies.¹¹ In fact, there is literally nowhere else in the private sector that gives this level of transparency into the intellectual property of an organization, or that so rigorously documents their internal methodology for making decisions (imagine a newspaper committing itself publicly for how it chooses stories or does reporting, including reporting on advertisers).

From the perspective of users of the ratings, the public nature of the ratings methodologies

is essential. On transparency, one of the key benefits of an issuer-pays system is the fact that allows ratings to be released publicly – meaning they're scrutinized every day by all corners of the market, the media, and academia. The ratings agencies cannot be judged on the performance of the ratings they issue, because of the uncertain effects of future events. But they can be judged on whether they follow their published methodologies.

Reputation

The other institution that mitigates bias is the need to preserve reputation. Credit rating agencies know that credit booms always end in a recession or credit crisis. The exact nature of the crisis can't be predicted---the concept of a global pandemic, even if acknowledged within the realm of possibility, was part of very few reasonable scenarios. But when the crisis comes, credit rating agencies can be sure that their rating decisions will be challenged *ex poste*.

Their initial rating decisions will be criticized for being excessively sanguine. Their ratings downgrades will be attacked for either being too slow (leading to investors being misled) or too rapid (potentially undermining the economic viability of a bond issuer). All of their internal decision-making processes will be scrutinized and investigated.

This sort of intense scrutiny is only reasonable. Rating agencies do all of their work out in the open. They issue public ratings, and the performance of the ratings is visible as well. It's not possible to investigate all of the bond issuers, so the ratings agencies are a proxy. They are an easy target, and that's a good thing.

One can think of this as a long-term equilibrium where the rating agencies make good profits during the boom periods assigning ratings.

During the downturn it's revealed how well their ratings performed. In addition, after the inevitable investigations, the rating agencies can expect that their internal rating process will be revealed as well. They therefore have a strong incentive not to cut corners and preserve their reputation so that they can survive the investigations of the downturns.

Indeed, issuers will not use the ratings if investors don't trust in their independence and the strength of the models. In fact, demand for the use of certain credit rating agencies comes from the performance of their ratings over time and the ongoing judgment of investors.

ALTERNATIVE COMPENSATION MODELS

Is there a better way? Dodd-Frank charged the SEC with examining alternative business models for ratings agencies, since issuer pays has an obvious conflict of interest. Meeting in late 2019 and early 2020, the SEC's Fixed Income Market Structure Advisory Committee looked at the question, in the words of SEC Chairman Jay Clayton: "Are there alternative payment models that would better align the interests of rating agencies with investors?"¹²

Economists, regulators, and financial market participants have suggested a variety of alternative compensation models designed to reduce conflicts of interest while still maintaining the critical function of the ratings agencies. A 2012 report from the GAO identified seven possibilities, though several had never been tried in the real world. At the end of the day, the only plausible alternatives are some form of "investor pays" and random assignment.

Investor Pays

One option is to require the investor to pay for ratings, like a subscriber fee. More precisely, it's better to say that "financial intermediaries pay" since financial intermediaries such as mutual funds, pensions, and life insurance companies own the majority of fixed income securities.

The shift to "financial intermediaries pay" removes one conflict of interest, at the cost of creating two more. On the one hand, at the time of issue, it's better for the bond buyer if the rating is cautious, so that the bond will be priced lower and pays a higher yield. On the other hand, financial intermediaries prefer that the rating agencies are slow to downgrade, to make their portfolios look better to final investors and regulators.

It's also true that there are fewer financial intermediaries than bond issuers. Moreover, financial intermediaries tend to have the resources to do their own analysis if needed. They are therefore less dependent on the rating agencies, and have less need for the information.

In the end, there is no compelling case that the "investor pays" model is superior to the "issuer pays" model. Moreover, it's hard to see how an "investor pays" model would work without strict government rules.

Random assignment

The critics who worry about issuers shopping for ratings keep coming back to the same solution: Random assignment of rating agencies to new bond offerings. When an issuer wanted to have a bond rated, they would apply to a central organization that would randomly assign a credit rating agency off of a list of approved agencies. The agency would then get paid for its work at a fixed rate.

In effect, the "random assignment" compensation model turns credit ratings into a government-run utility using "fixed price" contractors. As with all government-run utilities, there would be pluses and minuses.

On the one hand, random assignment reduces or eliminates the ability of issuers to shop for better ratings, which is the intention. That means rating agencies would not have an incentive to artificially boost ratings.

But as in the case of "investor pays," eliminating one problem creates two new problems. First, under the random assignment compensation model, rating agencies have no incentive to put effort into producing high quality ratings, since they get picked randomly even if they do just an average job. Credit rating agencies would be investing the money in innovation. As a result, the random assignment approach may produce ratings that are less biased but also less accurate. Moreover, there might be an incentive to set ratings artificially low to avoid downgrades.

The second and related problem is deciding which rating agencies are on the approved rotation list—which ones are eligible, and which ones need to be removed for bad performance. That requires a government "gatekeeper" to assess the short-term and long-term performance of each agency and which ones are "good enough" to be on the list.

There are two approaches to assessing performance of rating agencies. One is to look at measurable outcomes—for example, the frequency of defaults and large downgrades. These must be measured over an entire credit cycle, so it's tough to see how they can be applied in the short run. Moreover, any "objective" measure will be gamed by new rating agencies that want to get on the list.

The other approach is to set up a standard that is based on minimum capabilities. That is, the government gatekeeper would add to the list any rating agency that has enough licensed analysts and published methodologies. The result is that more competition is likely to lead to worse quality ratings.

There's one final important point. One of the biggest and most politically fraught rating decisions is how to assess sovereign debt, and in particular the debt offerings of the U.S. government. With the government as the gatekeeper for the random assignment list, there's likely to be pressure on rating agencies not to downgrade government debt even if appropriate. The conclusion is that the shift to a random assignment system is likely to produce new unknown biases in ratings.

PROCYCLICALITY

One charge levelled against the current "issuer pays" model is that it leads to "procyclicality." If ratings were procyclical, that would mean that the rating agencies go too easy on issuers in good times, and then are forced to be tough and downgrade bonds in bad times. In this way, say the critics, ratings procyclicality can end up making the booms bigger and the downturns worse.

However, the evidence for ratings procyclicality is, to put it mildly, mixed. A July 2020 report from the SEC observed that "ratings downgrades are generally lagging indicators of cost of debt capital. Moreover, consider the issue of whether rating agencies have been giving "too high" ratings to corporate borrowers in recent years. In a February 2020 report, the OECD directly

addressed that question, comparing the pattern of ratings by one credit rating agency in 2017 with 2007. The report found that at the same rating level, borrowers in 2017 had a higher level of debt relative to various measures of cash flow and earnings.

By itself, that result suggests that credit rate standards had gotten easier in 2017 compared to 2007. However, the report then admits that low interest rates made it easier for corporate borrowers to cover their debt payments in 2017 compared to 2007, providing evidence that credit standards had not gotten easier.

In truth, the procyclicality argument is a bit of a red herring. When the credit cycle turns down, credit rating agencies are stuck no matter what they do. If they are conservative and cautious about downgrading bonds, they are accused of protecting their issuers. If they downgrade aggressively, they are accused of making the recession worse. The cries are especially loud when sovereign debt issued by governments is downgraded, since such a move has a broad effect on the ability of governments to raise money.

Moreover, there's no evidence that the alternative compensation models would do any better. Under the "investor pays" model, the rating agencies will come under strong pressure from investors to not downgrade the bonds in their portfolios in downturns, making ratings untrustworthy at precisely the moment they are needed the most. And as we point out in the previous section, under the "random assignment" model, any rating agency that downgraded the government might find itself out of the rotation in the future.

OTHER APPLICATIONS OF ISSUER PAYS

For all their flaws, independent credit ratings agencies, paid by issuers, produce a strong and useful signal in a noisy information environment. It isn't perfect, but the ratings perform well, and users are able to adjust for potential conflicts of interest. The combination of transparency and reputation seem to create sufficient incentives to make it worthwhile for the credit rating agencies to take their job seriously and produce information that issuers, financial intermediaries, and households and regulators can't do without.

In the broader sense, one gets a sense that the current "issuer pays" credit rating system is actually a pretty decent way of solving a difficult problem that occurs across the economy—certifying the quality of products and services. An independent third party is paid by the producer or manufacturer of the product or service to do the certification ("issuer pays"). One key is that the payment has to be large enough that the certifying organization has an incentive to maintain their reputation.

Certification of electric equipment

Indeed, the "issuer pays" model turns out to be applicable to other areas of the economy where information is important. For example, certification of electrical equipment and other products for safety is an area that is increasingly important these days. The top U.S. "certification agency" is UL LLC, an organization founded in 1894 as the Underwriters' Electrical Bureau, and operated until 2012 as the non-profit Underwriters Laboratory.¹³

UL's business model is to charge companies with new products to get certification for meeting safety standards, typically promulgated by Underwriters Laboratory, in order to get the UL certification. There are other certification

organizations in the United States, such as Intertek Testing Services NA, Inc., based in Illinois. But UL is the leader.

For many products, there's no legal requirement to have a UL certification, but many larger retailers won't sell the product without. Certification for products used in the workplace is mandated by OSHA, which publishes a list of approved testing laboratories.¹⁴ In addition, the government sometimes mandates that particular products cannot be sold in the United States without UL certification. That was true in 2016 for hover boards, for example, when the CPSC banned any hover board that didn't have a UL certification.¹⁵

As with credit rating agencies, issues regularly arise about the objectivity of UL certification.¹⁶ Moreover, as UL has extended its work to certify a wider variety of products, questions have arisen about its capabilities. Nevertheless, the "issuer pays" model in product safety certification seems to be functioning well.

Indeed, the European Union, which on the surface uses a "self-certification" model, seems to be heading towards "issuer pays." The selfcertification model uses the CE mark, which means that the manufacturer or retailer is taking responsibility that the product meets EU standards.¹⁷ But in many product areas the company must also get the approval of what's known as a "notified body," which is the equivalent of a certifying authority.¹⁸

Unfortunately, the European system has been criticized for being too lax.¹⁹ Gradually they have been moving closer to a pure "issuer pays" model, with more products requiring certification by notified bodies.

Rating of journalist organizations

One area where third-party rating is just getting started is the news business. Companies such as Facebook and Twitter have been criticized for allowing too much "fake news" on their platform—low quality news sources that spread misinformation. On the other hand, if they start exercising too much control, they are accused of censorship and monopoly power.

The obvious solution is for the platforms to use an independent third party. Indeed, we've started to see a rise of for-profit companies that rate the reliability of news sources. The leading one so far is NewsGuard Technologies, founded in 2018 by Steven Brill and Gordon Crovitz, formerly publisher of the Wall Street Journal. NewsGuard ranks news sources on nine different criteria, such as "avoids deceptive headlines" and "does not repeatedly publish false content." ²⁰

The demand for journalistic ratings comes in part from the threat of government regulation. European countries, in particular, have passed laws to control "fake news."²¹ Companies such as Facebook, Google, Microsoft, Mozilla, and Twitter have signed onto the European Commission's voluntary Code of Practice on Disinformation, which commits them to take certain steps to control fake news.²²

So far, the NewsGuard business model is "user pays." As the company says, "NewsGuard's revenue comes from Internet Service Providers, browsers, search engines and social platforms paying to use NewsGuard's ratings." For example, Microsoft is paying a licensing fee to NewsGuard to incorporate the ratings into Microsoft's Edge browser.²³ In addition, individuals can subscribe to the service for a small monthly fee. It's not clear how many other platforms are paying, especially since the ratings are publicly available.

Over time, platforms may gravitate towards only featuring news sources that get satisfactory grades from at least two independent raters. That opens the possibility of an "issuer pays" model where news sites pay a fee to get rated, perhaps proportional to their web traffic. This has the advantage that the ratings are public and available to everyone.

CONCLUSION

Since the 2008-2009 financial crisis, critics have worried about the biases built into the "issuer pays" compensation model for credit ratings agencies. Now that the Covid-19 crisis has placed the credit markets under great stress, these questions are once again coming to the fore. But as we show in this report, nobody has been able to come up an alternative compensation model that is clearly better. There's no reason to believe that the issuer pays compensation model will get in the way of the necessary effective and independent third party assessment of default probabilities under extreme uncertainty.

Indeed, in the Information Age, the "issuer pays" approach for credit ratings may serve as a good model for other parts of the economy, because it generates a clear signal. We identified another sector, product certification, where "issuer pays" is the dominant model despite its inherent biases. We also consider whether the "issuer pays" model could be applied to certify the quality of journalist organizations, an exceptionally important problem that has been difficult to solve.

ABOUT THE AUTHOR

Dr. Michael Mandel is the chief economic strategist at the Progressive Policy Institute and a senior fellow at Wharton's Mack Institute for Innovation Management.

References

- 1 Federal Reserve Board. "Primary Market Corporate Credit Facility," April 9, 2020. https://www.federalreserve.gov/newsevents/ pressreleases/files/monetary20200409a5.pd
- 2 Federal Reserve Board. "Financial Accounts of the United States Z.1," March 12, 2020. https://www.federalreserve.gov/releases/ z1/20200312/html/l213.htm
- 3 S&P Global. "Understanding Standard & Poor's Rating Definitions," June 3, 2009. https://www.spratings.com/ documents/20184/774196/Understanding+Standard+%26+Poor's+Rating+Definitions/b2ca0e9d-1162-4a0f-ae1b-03847c9fba37
- 4 S&P Global. "Ratings Performance for Exhibit 1 Form NRSRO," 2017.
- 5 Moody's Investors Service. "Credit Ratings Performance Measurement Statistics," 2017.
- 6 See, for example, "The Financial Crisis Inquiry Report," issued in January 2011.
- 7 Department of Justice. "Justice Department and State Partners Secure \$1.375 Billion Settlement with S&P for Defrauding Investors in the Lead Up to the Financial Crisis," February 3, 2015. https://www.justice.gov/opa/pr/justice-department-and-state-partners-secure-1375-billion-settlement-sp-defrauding-investors
- 8 Department of Justice. "Justice Department and State Partners Secure Nearly \$864 Million Settlement With Moody's Arising From Conduct in the Lead up to the Financial Crisis," January 13, 2017. https://www.justice.gov/opa/pr/justice-department-and-statepartners-secure-nearly-864-million-settlement-moody-s-arising
- 9 He, Jie, Jun Qian, and Philip E. Strahan. "Does the Market Understand Rating Shopping? Predicting MBS Losses with Initial Yields," Review of Financial Studies 29. 2015.
- 10 Mathias Kronlund. "Do Bond Issuers Shop for Favorable Credit Ratings?" University of Illinois at Urbana-Champaign, June 2019.
- 11 For example, the index for S&P's methodologies is found here. https://www.standardandpoors.com/en_US/web/guest/article/-/view/ sourceld/5475093
- 12 SEC Chairman Jay Clayton. "Remarks at Meeting of the Fixed Income Market Structure Advisory Committee," November 4, 2019. https:// www.sec.gov/news/public-statement/statement-clayton-fimsac-110419
- 13 The current structure has the nonprofit Underwriters Laboratory, which does research and sets standards, as the parent organization of the for-profit UL LLC, which gets paid for certification.
- 14 Occupational Safety and Health Administration, "Current List of NRTLs." https://www.osha.gov/dts/otpca/nrtl/nrtllist.html
- 15 "U.S. government declares hoverboards unsafe," Mashable, February 19,2016. https://mashable.com/2016/02/19/hoverboards-unsafe/
- 16 "UL: Still Safety's Symbol? Underwriters Laboratories Draws Fire on Product Tests," Washington Post, November 24, 1999. https:// www.washingtonpost.com/archive/politics/1999/11/24/ul-still-safetys-symbol-underwriters-laboratories-draws-fire-on-producttests/1107da66-33ab-400c-8c6b-3f2e3b48818c/ "A Change of Pace for Underwriters Laboratories," Washington Post, January 2, 2002. https://www.washingtonpost.com/archive/business/2002/01/02/a-change-of-pace-for-underwriters-laboratories/9872768f-26ab-443c-880c-9b06d67afadc/
- 17 European Commission. "CE Marking: Manufacturers." https://ec.europa.eu/growth/single-market/ce-marking/manufacturers_en



- 18 European Commission. "Single Market for Goods: Notified Bodies" https://ec.europa.eu/growth/single-market/goods/building-blocks/ notified-bodies_en
- 19 "Breast implant, diesel cases expose lax EU oversight," Politico.eu, November 12, 2015. https://www.politico.eu/article/eu-consumerproduct-lax-certifiers-of-breast-implant-diesel-engines-notified-bodies/
- 20 "Newsguard Rating Process and Criteria." https://www.newsguardtech.com/ratings/rating-process-criteria/
- 21 "Factbox: 'Fake News' laws around the world," Reuters, April 2, 2019 https://www.reuters.com/article/us-singapore-politics-fakenews-factbox/factbox-fake-news-laws-around-the-world-idUSKCN1RE0XN
- 22 European Commission. "Code of Practice on Disinformation one year on: online platforms submit self-assessment reports," October 29, 2019. https://ec.europa.eu/commission/presscorner/detail/en/statement_19_6166
- 23 "Just Trust Us," Slate, January 25, 2019. https://slate.com/technology/2019/01/newsguard-nuzzelrank-media-ratings-fake-news.html

The Progressive Policy Institute is a catalyst for policy innovation and political reform based in Washington, D.C. Its mission is to create radically pragmatic ideas for moving America beyond ideological and partisan deadlock.

Founded in 1989, PPI started as the intellectual home of the New Democrats and earned a reputation as President Bill Clinton's "idea mill." Many of its mold-breaking ideas have been translated into public policy and law and have influenced international efforts to modernize progressive politics.

Today, PPI is developing fresh proposals for stimulating U.S. economic innovation and growth; equipping all Americans with the skills and assets that social mobility in the knowledge economy requires; modernizing an overly bureaucratic and centralized public sector; and defending liberal democracy in a dangerous world.

© 2020 PROGRESSIVE POLICY INSTITUTE ALL RIGHTS RESERVED.

PROGRESSIVE POLICY INSTITUTE 1200 New Hampshire Ave NW, Suite 575

Washington, DC 20036

Tel 202.525.3926 **Fax** 202.525.3941

info@ppionline.org progressivepolicy.org